SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 7th MAY 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr L Hungin,  Cllr A Anderson and Cllr J Smith.
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, County Councillor T Butcher, District Councillor S Patel, Mrs C Campbell and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: County Councillor Tim Butcher thanked the Parish Council for all of the hard work they do on behalf of the community.  He advised that Three Households were soon to have the road resurfaced and that he had requested that the resurfacing continues into Newbarn Lane.  He was pleased that he was able to secure funding for Seer Green for the Outdoor Fitness Equipment and that he was able to use his own personal Community Fund to purchase the bench and noticeboard to enhance the area.  Cllr Butcher reported that the new Unitary Authority will come into effect on 1st April 2020 when the amount of Councillors will be reduced from 245 to 147.  Concern has been raised about staffing issues and the month gap between when the new Council comes into being and when the elections will be held but they are working towards the transition.  
District Councillor Steve Patel reported that the Chiltern and South Bucks Local Plan will go out for consultation soon.  He also advised that grants were available for the ‘Great Get Together & Big Lunch’.
II. CO-OPTION OF NEW PARISH COUNCILLOR: Jane Smith was co-opted as a Councillor and welcomed on to the council.
III. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the April meeting were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Westlake.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign is now fully working.  
· The two low branches on the oak tree at the allotments have been removed.
· It was agreed that a limited liability sign is required at all three entrances to Green Meadow.  The suggested wording will be circulated.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)  
· The tie wraps which have been placed on the top bar over the swings to stop birds landing need replacing.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The Cemetery gate needs sanding and repainting.  A local contractor will be asked if they will carry out this work.  (Action – Cllr Thomas) :  
· It had been requested that rubber matting could be installed between the boot brushes and Recreation Ground car park.  The matting will be researched.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· The shower heads in the Pavilion Changing Rooms have been cleaned.  
· Graffiti has been removed from the bin in Jubilee Walk.  
· Details of the mandatory Bucks County Council Safety Overview course have been requested.
· A letter giving formal support to the ‘Our Living Village’ project was sent to the Chiltern Society.
· The Scouts will write an update on the Venture Hall when the work has been completed. 
· The Pavilion Fire Emergency Plan will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Anderson has completed the April inspection and will complete the form to send to the Clerk.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Holder have completed the May inspection early and the issues raised were reviewed. Cllr Westlake will complete the June inspection with Cllr Smith.  (Action – Cllr Westlake, Cllr Smith)
IV. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The Pavilion Health and Safety Policy has been reviewed with queries sent to the Clerk.  (Action - Clerk)  An internal and external inspection has been made of Jubilee Hall and the Pavilion.  The Jubilee Hall report will be reviewed by the Jubilee Hall Committee.  The Pavilion report will be sent to the Clerk.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)   The Health and Safety inspection list will be updated and circulated to all Councillors.  (Action - Clerk)  
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· The agreed contract from Amersham Town Council has been signed and returned. 
· The VAT return was completed for the Parish Council (£10,040.26) and Jubilee Hall (£5,235.22).  Total reclaimed from HMRC is £15,275.48.
· A letter was sent to neighbours in Cherrywood Close about the tall Leylandii trees at the entrance to Cherrywood Close but unfortunately ownership is still unclear. 

· An invitation was received from Arnold Funeral Directors to their 25th Anniversary Dinner.  (Action – Clerk)

· A request was received from a Bottom Lane resident for the Parish Council to consider applying for Bottom Lane to have its current limit reduced from 30mph to 20mph.  County Councillor Tim Butcher said that BCC would not wish to convert this rural road to 20mph as it would not be enforced and there would need to be a demonstrable need.  Cllr Butcher also stated that no new projects would be considered before the new unitary authority was in place.  The resident will be advised. (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· An email had been received from the charity Scope wishing to provide a textile bin in Seer Green.  It was agreed that the bin outside the shops was sufficient.  (Action – Clerk)
· An email had been received from a School Lane resident who is concerned about the parking on the verge opposite the Parish Church Hall.  The resident will be advised that parking enforcement is outside the jurisdiction of the Parish Council.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
VII.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
        £7,071.30
Income received:-




   
      £26,538.38

The closing bank balances at 30th April 2019 totalled:-              £57,873.42
i) Annual Governance Statement:- The Annual Governance Statement was approved. 

ii) Review of annual accounts for 2018/2019: The accounts were approved and will now be subject to an internal audit.

iii) Quotation for cemetery entrance improvements:  A quotation to improve the cemetery entrance where a large ash tree had been removed was approved.  Beech hedging will be planted.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

PL/19/0715/FA
40 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW

Single Storey Rear Extension.

PL/19/0722/FA
Wessex House, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ

Conversion of existing garage into habitable accommodation and erection of a new detached garage.

PL/19/0685/FA
Bovington, 29 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU

Demolition of existing garage. Two-storey /single-storey side extension.

PL/19/0512/FA
Venture Hall, Chalfont Road, Seer Green

Demolition of existing and erection of new Seer Green Scout Hut with changes to the vehicular access.

PL/19/0547/FA
Wildwoods, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Changes to existing entrance to the property, including a new set of entrance gates, timber fencing and re-finish driveway link from the road.

PL/19/0378/FA
Highland Light, 26 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XP

Two storey front, side and rear extensions, fenestration changes, formation of vehicular access and erection of fence to front.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. GREEN MEADOW PLAYGROUND INSPECTION: Wicksteed’s have completed their inspection of the Green Meadow play area.  Their report advised that the Multi-spinner Carousel had lateral movement and the Multi-Seesaw top cap condition and loose edge could encourage vandalism.  Kompan will be contacted to repair these items.  (Action – Clerk)  The bird nest swing chains were inspected. The rust that was seen at the top of the chains was seen as surface corrosion but as the unit is manufactured from galvanised material the structural integrity has not been affected.  No action was recommended.  The rubber surfacing under the toddler swings has small areas of damage and wear which will be monitored.  There is damage to the pavement surface outside of the gate nearest Stable Lane.  As this was considered a trip hazard it will be reported to Transport for Bucks.  (Action – Clerk)   
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL - Review of the annual accounts for 2018/2019:  The annual accounts were presented.  A large part of the budget had been spent on improvements to the hall which included fire doors for the kitchen and John Orme Room, new electronic shutters which are linked to the fire alarm system, new LED lights for the main hall and kitchen, flood lighting for the car park, surface repairs to the car park and the 5 year fixed wiring inspection.  The accounts were approved and Mr J Maddox will be asked to inspect the accounts.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  Low hanging branches on the footpaths in Green Wood have been cleared.  A productive meeting has been held with members of the Allotment Association.  The allotment holders have been asked to consolidate their clearance work before proceeding with further work.  Quotations for a grab lorry will be obtained to clear the items unearthed in the clearance work.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  It is planned that bare root hedging will be planted in November.  The mix of hedging will be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Westlake, Cllr Hughes)  Youths have been climbing onto the shed roofs at the rear of the Pavilion and have broken signs.  The anti-vandal paint will be checked to see if it is still working.  (Action – Clerk)  The tap cover by the cricket square appears to be stuck.  It will be investigated and repaired.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) The CCTV system is an hour out and will be corrected.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
XI.
information items:  A letter had been received by Hearnes Meadow residents to say that Paradigm Housing will be submitting a planning application to replace the garages with three new houses.  Cllr Hungin reported that she was investigating the possibility of installing a tennis court at the Recreation Ground and will raise the item at the next meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.48pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 4th June 2019, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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